

## **RESEARCH ARTICLE**

# Indonesia and ASEAN Chairmanship in 2023: Leading the Region in Strengthening Relations with China

#### Jona Widhagdo Putri

Doctoral Candidate at School of International Relations and Public Affairs, Fudan University, China **Corresponding Author:** Jona Widhagdo Putri, **E-mail**: jonawp@yahoo.com

#### ABSTRACT

Indonesia, the largest economy in Southeast Asia, plays a crucial role in the region and contributes significantly to the regional bloc's stability, economic growth, and diplomatic initiatives. The archipelago serves as a pivotal anchor within the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), stipulating political leadership and strategic direction over the years. Indonesia fosters trade and investment within the region, as seen from Indonesia's role in completing the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) negotiation, the largest free trade agreement in the world involving ASEAN and several trading partners such as China, Japan and South Korea (The ASEAN Secretariat, 2023). Indonesia promotes dialogue and cooperation to address regional challenges such as trans-boundary issues, security concerns, and environmental sustainability. Indonesia is also currently one of China's most important partners in Southeast Asia. China is now Indonesia's largest trading partner and export market, with China's official data showing that in 2022 the bilateral trade reached \$149.1 billion, up 19.8 percent year-on-year. In the same year, China was the second-largest source of investment in Indonesia in 2022, with \$8.2 billion (Dugiang, 2023). In addition, China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) has played a major role in supporting infrastructure development in Indonesia. Both nations continue to engage in high-level diplomatic dialogue and seek common ground on various regional and global issues. This article attempts to show the role that Indonesia plays as it continues to show the way for other ASEAN countries to navigate economic challenges and, at the same time, forge stronger ties with China. This article also examines the bilateral relationship between Indonesia and China and how it affects Indonesia's capability to lead other ASEAN countries, especially after Indonesia's ASEAN Chairmanship in 2023.

### **KEYWORDS**

ASEAN Chairmanship, BRI - GMF cooperation, China and Indonesia Relationship.

#### **ARTICLE INFORMATION**

ACCEPTED: 01 February 2024

PUBLISHED: 13 February 2024

**DOI:** 10.32996/ijlps.2024.6.1.11

#### 1. Introduction

For the past few years, Indonesia has continued to reinforce its position as one of the key players in Southeast Asia, especially as a part of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN). Indonesia contributes substantially to ASEAN's economic integration efforts, especially with RCEP negotiation, a major trade agreement in the Asia-Pacific region. Signed in November 2020, RCEP includes 15 member countries, including ASEAN nations (Brunei, Cambodia, Indonesia, Laos, Malaysia, Myanmar, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand, and Vietnam), along with Australia, China, Japan, New Zealand, and South Korea. RCEP members seek to benefit from reduced trade barriers, increased market access, and improved economic collaboration within the region. RCEP is expected to streamline trade procedures, enhance investment opportunities, and promote economic growth (Ministry of Communications and Informatics of Republic Indonesia, 2023).

Indonesia is also actively promoting peace and stability in the Southeast Asian region, including by playing an important role in resolving the conflict between Myanmar and Bangladesh regarding Rohingya refugees (Purnama, 2019). To promote sustainability

**Copyright**: © 2024 the Author(s). This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC-BY) 4.0 license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/). Published by Al-Kindi Centre for Research and Development, London, United Kingdom.

efforts in ASEAN, Indonesia is actively involved in several programs, such as the ASEAN Framework on Disaster Management, the ASEAN Agreement on Transboundary Haze Pollution, and the ASEAN Center for Biodiversity (Ministry of Communications and Informatics of Republic Indonesia, 2023).

Meanwhile, Indonesia also has expanded and strengthened its bilateral relations with China. Under China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), a comprehensive framework initiated by China to enhance economic connectivity and cooperation with countries across Asia, Africa, and Europe, Indonesia continues to reinforce their role as China's main partner in Southeast Asia. China's main projects under the BRI include Jakarta-Bandung High-speed Railway, Batang Coal-fired Power Plant, Indonesia Morowali Industrial Park, and Kendal Industrial Park.

In 2023, Indonesia marked another important milestone as it took the ASEAN Chairmanship. The rotating chairmanship of ASEAN is assigned annually to a member state, and each chair has its own agenda for the year. When Indonesia became ASEAN chairmanship in 2023, it was also responsible for hosting and organizing various ASEAN meetings and events, as well as guiding the regional bloc in addressing key political, economic, and social issues. The chairmanship provided ample opportunity for Indonesia and a pivotal moment for the nation to intensify its role as it continues to navigate its relations with China and its central role in Southeast Asia.

This article examines how the 2023 ASEAN Chairmanship affects Indonesia's role in ASEAN and how it correlates with the importance of Indonesia's bilateral relations with China. In addition, this article also examines Indonesia's relations with China over the years, the latest projects initiated by the two countries, and China's infrastructural initiative as a part of the country's strategy to build alliances in Southeast Asia.

#### 2. Literature Review

Indonesia ensuring new bridges for ASEAN and China, with evidence in new investment projects and models between China and Indonesia in the last ten years. Historically, Indonesia has been a prominent figure in ASEAN, advocating for unity and regional cooperation. Its neutrality and geographical centrality play crucial roles in mediating conflicts and fostering dialogue (Azraai, 2011; Mietzner, 2016). One of the significant discourses on the bilateral position of China and Indonesia in the ASEAN region in the context of international politics and globalisation concerns the narrative of "interconnectivity". The interconnectivity referred to in practice is China's investment support in transport infrastructure construction. This connectivity is connected to the concept of reducing the development "gap" between developed and developing regions. This is why China is targeting developing countries, such as Southeast Asian countries, as targets of the BRI scheme. However, early analyses suggest positive effects on Indonesia's regional standing. The chairmanship provided a platform to showcase its leadership in areas like economic integration and maritime security (Khor, 2023; Padjadjaran University, 2023).

Scholars and researchers in China view Southeast Asia as an important region for China's geopolitical security and geo-economic progress. According to Wu (2013), the South China Sea occupies an important position in Chinese geopolitics. He emphasised that the peace and stability of the South China Sea are crucial to the implementation of the BRI, and China should enhance the mutual trust and strategic role between ASEAN and itself and maintain freedom and safety of navigation in the South China Sea. Therefore, Southeast Asia is seen as an important region in the BRI (Zheng Haoqing, 2002).

Yang Chengling (2015) revealed that ASEAN shows a special status in the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road Initiative, and developing cooperation with ASEAN is the preferred direction of the implementation of the Initiative. Yeng also put forward some suggestions for the construction of maritime interconnectivity between China and ASEAN. What makes interconnectivity with ASEAN countries important is the abundance of energy resources available in ASEAN countries. Luo Zuoxian (2015) analysed the current situation of cooperation between China and ASEAN in energy resources. They pointed out that cooperation in oil and gas is an important content of the cooperation between the two sides under the Initiative.

China's influence in Southeast Asia through assisting Southeast Asia in building roads, railways and other means of connectivity is also important for China to help APEC economies grow (Li Wentao, Fan Ying and Feng Xingyan (2014). In Indonesia, China used Fast Train Diplomacy in setting up the Jakarta-Bandung High Speed Rail project (hereafter KCIC). The logic of this project is part of the larger BRI inter-connectivity diplomacy. Besides that, as held by the chairmanship of ASEAN, Indonesia plays a significant role in driving BRI implementation in South East Asia. Nevertheless, some scholars warn of potential challenges, like navigating competing interests within ASEAN and balancing regional concerns with national priorities (Hadiz, 2023; Mietzner, 2023).

Chen Yaqing advised Chinese authorities to pay attention to issues in the implementation of infrastructure construction, such as anti-China sentiment, social unrest, ethnic and religious conflicts, and even challenges from great power struggles (Chen Yaqing,

2018), especially in South East Asia countries. The geopolitical risk of BRI interconnectivity is that it can easily be labelled as Chinese expansionism (Jin Zhongxia, 2012). In the specific context of geopolitics between ASEAN and China, Khor explains that some experts suggest Indonesia might use its chairmanship to exert influence on China, pushing for peaceful resolutions in the South China Sea (Khor, 2023; Djalil, 2023).

Li Feng and Zheng Xianwu, for example, view the maritime power strategy of the Joko Government as the historical inheritance of the knowledge of Tiongkok and other powers in the Indo-Pacific region in the past. Joko Widodo's plan was the result of Indonesia seeking strategic mutual construction for the purpose of balancing its economic and security capabilities and coordinating domestic, regional, and global practices. Some scholars argue that Indonesia strives to balance its ASEAN leadership with maintaining good relations with China, avoiding antagonizing either side (Hadiz, 2023; Padjadjaran University, 2023). They suggest that Tiongkok should consider Indonesia as a main strategic partner in ASEAN maritime power strategies and strengthen the two countries through policy coordination.

Furthermore, many observers of international relations view BRI as an effort to strengthen and defend China's geopolitics and geoeconomics in ASEAN. Recent studies explore Indonesia's contributions to specific issues, such as the South China Sea disputes (Sebastian, 2020) and the Myanmar crisis (Djalil, 2023), highlighting its proactive leadership. Additionally, Indonesia's strategic bilateral position between China and ASEAN brings its own benefits, including as a regional hub that has become the new epicentre of economic and geopolitical development in Asia. At the same time, it must also be recognised that the BRI is a new force in the international political system. Indonesia's chairmanship of ASEAN in 2023 brings a new formula to the Indonesia-China relationship in ASEAN, with many vital issues: South-China Sea, BRI investments, and regional trade.

#### 3. Methodology

This article uses literature research as a methodology, referring to the systematic approach used to conduct a comprehensive and in-depth investigation of existing literature on a specific topic or research question. Using literature research as a methodology, the author defined research objectives, identified keywords, selected appropriate sources (including books, scholarly articles, and reports), and organized information.

With this method, the author integrates the findings and insights from the sources and tries to articulate the relationships between different studies and their implications for the research question. This article organizes a number of papers, news articles, and journals in English and Indonesian which are related to the topics of Indonesia, ASEAN chairmanship, and the cooperation between Indonesia and China under the BRI framework.

#### 4. Discussion

#### 4.1 Indonesia's Central Role in ASEAN

Indonesia is the 10<sup>th</sup> largest economy in terms of purchasing power parity, and economic growth remains strong amidst uncertain global economic conditions. Data from the Central Statistics Agency (BPS) showed that Indonesia's economic growth in the third quarter of 2023 continued to grow strongly at 4.94% (yoy), slowed only slightly from the growth in the previous quarter of 5.17% (yoy). (Departemen Komunikasi Bank Indonesia, 2023) Indonesia's annual economic growth also has persistently shown an upward trend in four consecutive quarters and has hovered above five percent since the fourth quarter of 2021 (Olivia, 2023). The dip which occurred in 2020 happened because of the global pandemic, which turned 2020 from a more optimistic year into a global recession (Crystallin and Abdurohman, 2021). Before the global pandemic, Indonesia also managed to cut the poverty rate by more than half since 1999 (The World Bank, 2022).

In ASEAN, Indonesia plays a decisive and pivotal role, and the country continues to contribute to regional stability, economic cooperation, and diplomatic initiatives. First of all, Indonesia has historically been a key player in various diplomatic efforts made by ASEAN, often taking a leadership role in promoting dialogue and conflict resolution among ASEAN member states. For instance, Indonesia has been actively involved in addressing regional issues such as the South China Sea dispute, promoting peaceful negotiations and adhering to international law. ASEAN intended to create space for the parties to negotiate their disputed maritime boundaries (Laksmana, 2023). In 2014, Indonesia settled a maritime dispute over the Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) in the southern Philippines (Syafputri, 2014). In 2022, Indonesia also wrapped up years of negotiations with Vietnam on EEZ in the SCS (Zhou, 2023). The Indonesian Ministry of Foreign Affairs's statement stressed the need to "avoid actions that may further complicate the situation and pursue peaceful resolution of disputes" (Bhwana, 2024).

In addition, Indonesia actively participates in ASEAN economic initiatives and is involved in projects such as the ASEAN Economic Community (AEC), which is aimed at creating a single market and production base. Other initiatives worth mentioning are strengthening regional market integration through the enhancement of the ASEAN-Australia-New Zealand Free Trade Agreement,

introducing local currency transactions and digital payment interoperability, promoting the ASEAN Industry Project-Based Initiative, and launching the ASEAN Digital Economy Framework Agreement (DEFA), which aims to double the value of the digital economy in ASEAN by 2030 (Ministry of Communications and Informatics, 2023).

Indonesia has also been involved in various infrastructure projects aimed at enhancing connectivity and development within the ASEAN community. For the ASEAN Power Grid (APG), an initiative to construct a regional power interconnection to connect the region, leading to a total integrated South East Asia power grid system, Indonesia is creating marine cable interconnections and grids in Sumatera are planned to be connected to grids in Peninsular Malaysia (The ASEAN Secretariat, 2015). Moreover, Indonesia initiated the ASEAN Political and Security Community (APSC) and pioneered the preparation of the APSC blueprint (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Indonesia, 2015). APSC initiatives include collaboration on counter-terrorism efforts, disaster management, and the promotion of regional security initiatives.

In 2022, Indonesia held the G20 Presidency, a cooperation of 20 of the world's major economies and an international forum focusing on policy coordination in economics and development. It embodies the world's economic and political power, with its members representing 80 percent of the world's GDP and 60 percent of the global population (Embassy of the Republic of Indonesia in Madrid, 2023). During the presidency, Indonesia managed to tackle several important issues. In August 2022, five G20 countries (Indonesia, Argentina, Brazil, India, and South Africa) agreed to build a global research centre and strengthen a vaccine manufacturing center. The initiative focuses on research development and production capacity in middle-income countries within the G20 (Rosalia, 2022).

On the sidelines of the G20 Summit in Bali on November 16, 2022, Indonesia and China held a bilateral meeting and signed five cooperation documents, namely Plan of Action on joint promotional cooperation for Indonesia's Global Maritime Fulcrum framework and China's BRI; MoU on joint development of an Indonesian-Chinese center for medicinal plant conservation, research, and innovation; MoU on vocational training in the industry sector; MoU on digital economy enhancement cooperation; and an agreement on the expansion and intensification of economic and trade bilateral cooperation (Cabinet Secretariat of the Republic of Indonesia, 2022). Indonesian Trade Minister Zulkifli Hasan noted that the signing on further expanding and deepening Bilateral Economic and Trade Cooperation (BETC) demonstrated the commitment between the two countries to optimize market potential while expanding the areas of bilateral, economic, trade, and investment cooperation (Sella and Resinta, 2022).

Observers stated that closer ties will bring much certainty to the economic development of Asia as a whole, something needed during the post-pandemic recovery and the uncertain global economy. As explained by Xu Liping, director of the Center for Southeast Asian Studies at the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences, China has played a positive role in promoting the rise of Indonesia, and through the meeting of the heads of state of China and Indonesia at the G20 Summit in Bali, the road to building a community with a shared future between the two countries will likely go broader (Cong and Weiduo, 2022).

In 2023, Indonesia had another important milestone: ASEAN Chairmanship. Indonesia gets to chair ASEAN once in a decade. In 2013, it swapped its place with Brunei Darussalam, making Indonesia the last chair of ASEAN in 2011 under President Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono. The chairmanship of ASEAN brings with it a leadership role in other ASEAN-centric institutions, notably the East Asia Summit, the ASEAN Regional Forum, the ASEAN Defence Ministers Meeting Plus and the extended ASEAN Maritime Forum (Singh, 2023). President Joko Widodo said that he would focus on maintaining peace amid the warming tensions in the Indo-Pacific. "This year, Indonesia has become the ASEAN Chair during a very difficult global situation," Jokowi said in his opening speech, referring to the food and energy crisis across the world as well as the threat of a global economic recession (Suhenda, 2023).

#### 4.2 China and Indonesia: In Long Relationship

One of Indonesia's most strategic partners is China, one of the main actors in global integrations. The two countries have more than six decades of history together, with various dynamics. In recent years, we have seen Indonesia building a stronger relationship with China. The Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), which was initiated by Chinese President Xi Jinping in 2013, marked a milestone as the start of a close-knit relationship with Indonesia, which has its own Global Maritime Axis Strategy. After several projects under the BRI umbrella started rolling, the COVID-19 pandemic hit, And China became a strong supporter of Indonesia during the most difficult days of the pandemic, establishing a steadier relationship between them.

To take a closer look at China and Indonesia's relations, we first need to step back and examine the concept of BRI itself. In 2009, Chinese President Hu Jintao expressed the importance of public diplomacy in Chinese foreign policy. This was a significant moment since his statement marked the first time China considered the concept of public diplomacy at the level of national policy (Liu 2019, p. 78). In the context of peaceful development, the Hu Jintao administration introduced the concept of a 'harmonious

worldview' and re-emphasized China's good neighbour policy (Tsai et al. 2011, p27-30). Afterwards, public diplomacy gradually developed into a notable priority in the succeeding Xi Jinping administration. In 2013, Xi Jinping introduced the corresponding concept of 'telling the good story of China' and disseminating the voice of China, which became the central tenet of China's public diplomacy (Liu 2019, p. 78).

Wang Yiwei, from Renmin University of China, highlighted three components of this diplomacy approach. First, the story of China is about development, with economic development serving as the mainstay of the story. Second, the story of China is about the individual; individual success stories help to shape and project China's global image. Third, the story of China is a mixed success story: the Chinese experience or how China succeeded should be part of the story (Yiwei, 2016). This strategy has taken several forms since 2013, and in terms of development, this includes the Belt and Road (BRI) initiative.

BRI is dubbed as one of the most ambitious infrastructure projects ever conceived. Launched in 2013 by President Xi Jinping, the vast collection of development and investment initiatives was originally devised to link East Asia and Europe through physical infrastructure (McBride et al., 2023).

Consistently in line with the 'peaceful development' concept, the Resolution of the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China on the Major Achievements and Historical Experience of the Party over the Past Century issued by the CPC Central Committee in November 2022 highlights the principle of using economic development and cooperation as a means to maintain peace and normal relations with other nations and also contributes to the development of other countries. The resolution emphasizes that BRI is an initiative for peace. Asserting that "China has promoted high-quality development" of the Belt and Road Initiative, it says, "We have advanced a large number of cooperation projects with significant implications for fuelling economic development and improving people's lives in countries along the BRI routes and worked to build the BRI into an initiative of peace, prosperity, openness, green development, and innovation that brings different civilizations closer, and a widely welcomed public good and platform for international cooperation in today's world." (Askary, 2023).

China is the world's largest economy, as the latest IMF data shows, 20 percent bigger than The United States (US) and projected to be more than a third larger than the US economy by the end of the decade (International Monetary Fund, 2022). Even as the COVID-19 pandemic rattled the global economy in 2020, China's GDP reached 101.6 trillion Yuan (around 14.7 trillion USD), thus making China the only major economy in the world with positive growth at that time. Not long afterwards, we also saw China's per capita disposable income grow by 2.1 percent year-on-year (The State Council of the People's Republic of China, 2021). An ability which should not be taken lightly. For Indonesia, close ties with China have long been a key feature of the nation's foreign policy. Joko Widodo's predecessor, Bambang Susilo Yudhoyono, concluded a strategic partnership agreement with China in 2005, not long after he was elected as president. Then, in 2013, the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) propelled a stronger relationship between the two countries. During President Joko Widodo's era, the cooperation between the two countries stepped into a new journey. In 2021, China and Indonesia held the first "Two Countries Twin Parks" Joint Working Committee Meeting, which represented a meaningful approach to synergising China's BRI and Indonesia's Global Maritime Fulcrum, as well as stronger economic and trade ties after the signing of Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) Agreement (Ministry of Commerce of People's Republic of China, 2021).

Also, in 2021, China's investment in Indonesia reached \$3.2 billion. China became the third largest investor in Indonesia. Meanwhile, in the first quarter of 2022, China's total investment reached \$1.4 billion, increasing 40 percent year-on-year. The total value of two-way trade reached \$32.76 billion, increasing 31.14 percent year-on-year (Yeping, 2022).

Now, as the world continues to adapt and handle the effects of COVID-19, businesses between China and Indonesia are growing stronger in various sectors. China's exports to Indonesia in 2021 reached US\$60.65 billion, with machinery, nuclear reactors, boilers, electrical electronic equipment, and iron & steel as the main commodities. On the other hand, Indonesia's exports to China in the same year were US\$53.78 billion, with mineral fuels, oil, distillation products, and iron & steel as the main commodities (Trading Economics, 2022).

Chinese mining companies have set up operations in Indonesia's Sulawesi and Halmahera islands, also known as one of the world's largest nickel reserves. In the past 10 years, the companies' investments have reached a total of \$14.2 billion. China has less than 5 percent of the world's known reserves of nickel, and Indonesia stepped in as an enthusiastic partner. Indonesian President Joko Widodo has tried to reduce exports of raw commodities by pushing producers to do processing and manufacturing inshore. He also banned outgoing shipments of metal ores in 2020 and limited exports to refined products. In the two years since the value of Indonesia's nickel exports has grown from \$3 billion to \$30 billion (Yudith and Listiyorini 2022). The Chief of the Investment Coordinating Board (BKPM) also stated that Indonesia's nickel-related industries, including the production of stainless steel and

battery materials, are set to surpass the value of its second-biggest export earner, palm oil, in the next 10 to 15 years (Davies and Suroyo, 2019).

To support production, Chinese companies also deployed a technology called high-pressure acid leaching (HPAL) in Indonesia. GEM Co., a supplier to Samsung Electronics, and Contemporary Amperex Technology Co. (CATL), the world's biggest EV battery maker, jointly started an HPAL production line in Indonesia in September 2022. Tsingshan Holding Group, the world's biggest producer of nickel and stainless steel, plans to supply 100,000 tons of a semi-refined product called nickel matte from its Sulawesi HPAL refinery to two Chinese companies (Yudith and Listiyorini, 2022). China has contributed to Indonesia's economic development by introducing advanced technologies, providing financial support and cultivating local talents, especially for the development of new energy, nickel industry, digital economy, and infrastructure (Cong and Weiduo, 2022).

In July 2022, President Joko Widodo visited China and met with President Xi Jinping. The two presidents agreed that China and Indonesia will speed up the formulation of a new Five-Year Action Plan for the Implementation of the Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between China and Indonesia (2022-2026). A joint statement released by the Chinese Foreign Ministry hailed both countries for setting an example "of major developing countries seeking strength through unity and win-win cooperation" (Ekawati, 2022).

Under the guidance of the two Heads of State, both sides promised to set in motion the China-Indonesia High-level Dialogue and Cooperation Mechanism (HDCM), other existing bilateral mechanisms and dialogues and draw a comprehensive plan for concrete cooperation in various fields while strengthening strategic coordination in regional and multilateral affairs. Both presidents agreed that China and Indonesia will work on more strategic projects such as the Regional Comprehensive Economic Corridor and the "Two Countries Twin Parks" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, 2022). This reflects the highly synergised connectivity between China's BRI and Indonesia's national strategy.

#### 4.3 BRI on Southeast Asia: A Chance for ASEAN Countries to Build Strong Relations with China

Experts are calling for joint efforts by China, Indonesia and other ASEAN members to drive regional development to a new high as divisions are widening in some other parts of the world. Xu Ningning, executive president of the China-ASEAN Business Council, said that Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership Agreement (RCEP) members should strengthen connectivity and make action plans for the regional digital economy, green development and cooperation among smaller firms to jointly deal with external challenges such as international financial instability and disrupted industrial supply chains. "The cooperation prospects between China and ASEAN are promising, facilitated by the high-quality joint building of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI)," he explained (Cong and Weiduo, 2022).

BRI is highly relevant because, since its launch, China has proclaimed the BRI to be a business proposition that will result in a winwin situation for all participants. BRI has great potential to benefit many lower- and middle-income developing countries that are not adequately served by existing infrastructure and are strapped for new investment (Rana and Ji, 2020, p. 23).

Southeast Asia has also become the focal point for the implementation of BRI as it links the land-based Belt and the ocean-going Road (Liu and Lim, 2018). All ten members of ASEAN have signed a BRI memorandum of understanding with China. Several joint statements of the China-ASEAN Summit have taken note of the synergies between the Master Plan on ASEAN Connectivity 2025 (MPAC 2025) and BRI, not least because of ASEAN's vast infrastructure financing needs.

ASEAN countries involved in China's One Belt, One Road Initiative



#### Source: "China Belt and Road Initiative: ASEAN Perspective" CEIC.

The G20's Global Infrastructure Outlook estimates that between 2016 and 2040, Southeast Asian countries together need to invest about \$4.2 million for infrastructure development, of which, based on current trends, only \$3.6 trillion is forthcoming. Hence, there is a financing gap of about \$600 billion. The large financing gap suggests that Southeast Asian countries could potentially benefit from the BRI (Rana and Ji, 2020, p93).

This is where Indonesia plays an important role. As a natural leader in ASEAN and also the holder of the ASEAN Chairmanship in 2023, Indonesia has momentum that should be used to its full potential. Indonesia has the opportunity to use its current position to bring together leaders of ASEAN countries and China to create a strong alliance in the tumultuous economic climate predicted in 2023.

It is also an advantage that in the first half of 2019, before the global pandemic, ASEAN managed to surpass the United States as China's second-largest trading partner, second only to the EU. A year later, in the first half of 2020, ASEAN became China's largest trading partner (Rana and Ji, 2020, p15). In 2019, FDI flows from China to ASEAN reached USD 9.1 billion in 2019, accounting for 5.7% of total Foreign Direct Investment (FDI) flows to the region. which placed China as the fourth largest source of FDI among ASEAN's Dialogue Partners (The ASEAN Secretariat, 2020).

Trade between China and the ASEAN reached \$544.9 billion in the first seven months of 2022. It is up 13.1 percent year-on-year, accounting for 15 percent of the country's total foreign trade. As of the end of July 2022, the cumulative two-way investment exceeded \$340 billion. Chinese companies have also been making steady progress in contracting infrastructure projects in ASEAN countries, with a cumulative turnover of over \$380 billion by the end of July (The State Council of the People's Republic of China, 2022).



Experts also expected Indonesia to push for progress on the ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific (AOIP), which can lead to an ASEAN-centric regional architecture (Lau, 2023). Adopted in 2019, AOIP seeks to put ASEAN's imprimatur on the Indo-Pacific at a time when external powers, in particular the US, have sought to promote their interpretation of the region's security architecture.

In November 2022, President Joko Widodo hinted at some of these challenges faced by Indonesia's ASEAN chair. He stated that ASEAN "must be a region with robust, inclusive, and sustainable economic growth." He also argued that it should not let current geopolitical dynamics turn into a new Cold War in the region but should become a peaceful region and anchor for global stability (Shofa, 2023). This suggests that ASEAN's economic recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic and the navigation of tensions between countries will be high on his agenda for 2023.

#### 5. Conclusion

Indonesia, by many measures, remains the most powerful and influential country in Southeast Asia. It has the biggest population, territory, and resource endowment, as well as a relatively stable political system and competence. As explained by Kenneth N. Waltz in Theory of International Politics, this set of items is used to measure the rank of states in the international system (Waltz, 2010). Indonesia's GDP also soares above that of other countries in Southeast Asia. To a certain extent, Indonesia has managed to establish and enforce the basic rules and rights that influence its own behaviour and that of the lesser state in the system (Gilpin, 1981). Indonesian activism in ASEAN, particularly in its early development and some of its most crucial times, is an important factor that shapes the course and direction of the regional organisation. Since the establishment of ASEAN in 1967, Indonesia has played a leadership role in the region. The role was weakened during the Asian financial crisis in the late 1990s, but as Indonesia now emerges as a stable economy and democracy, it has regained its role as a leader in the region.

As China's first and largest strategic partner in Southeast Asia since 2005, Indonesia has indicated that the strategic partnership status will become an important pillar in strengthening the ASEAN-China strategic partnership. This is a crucial move since Indonesia must maintain its business and industrial prospects with China while at the same time playing the role of a leader for ASEAN countries in advancing their relationship with China as well.

Indonesia should pursue open-ended dialogues in creating a resolution that can accommodate various interests, tackling a challenge that followed as the country basks in the success of its G20 presidency in 2022 and its strong ties with China. If successful, the complex strategy will ensure Indonesia's better reputation, which can also be seen as the legacy of Joko Widodo before he ends his presidential tenure in 2024. \*\*\*

**Compliance with Ethical Standards:** This research followed the ethical standards of Indonesia's laws and their later amendments or comparable ethical standards. Informed consent was obtained from all main interviewees and related parties for this study. This research received no external funding. The author declares no conflict of interest.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note**: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers.

#### Notes

\*Jona Widhagdo Putri is the Chinese interpreter for the President of the Republic of Indonesia, Joko Widodo, and the special advisor to the Coordinating Minister for Maritime Affairs and Investment of the Republic of Indonesia. She is deeply involved in the intricate diplomatic negotiations and project coordination between Indonesia and China. She has a comprehensive understanding of BRI, including the construction of the Jakarta-Bandung High-Speed Railway and Indonesia Morowali Industrial Park.

#### References

- [1] Askary, H. (2023) *BRI Stands for Peace, Development*. Chinadaily.com.cn. July 4, 2022. Accessed March 2, 2023. https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202204/07/WS624e1c8fa310fd2b29e5566e.html.
- [2] Azraai, O. (2011). Indonesia's foreign policy under Yudhoyono: Balancing tradition and transformation. Routledge.
- [3] Cabinet Secretariat of the Republic of Indonesia. (2022) *President Jokowi Pushes ASEAN plus Three Leaders to Unite in Facing Crisis*. November 12, 2022. https://setkab.go.id/en/president-jokowi-pushes-asean-plus-three-leaders-to-unite-in-facing-crisis/.
- [4] Cabinet Secretariat of the Republic of Indonesia. (2022). *Indonesia, China Sign Five Cooperation Documents*. November 16, 2022. https://setkab.go.id/en/indonesia-china-sign-five-cooperation-documents/
- [5] Chandra P, Windy D, Ghiyats A. (2019). Indonesia's Role towards Myanmar in Assisting to Resolve the Humanitarian Crisis in Rohingya (2014-2018). Central European Journal of International and Security Studies 13, 4: 208–222. 2019. https://cejiss.org/images/issue\_articles/2019volume-13-issue-4/13-indonesia-s-role-towards-myanmar-in-assisting-to-resolve-the-humanitarian-crisis-in-rohingya-2014-2018.pdf
- [6] Chen, Y. (2018). Political Risk Analysis of Foreign Infrastructure Investment and Construction of "Belt and Road", 2018. East China Normal University.
- [7] Communication Department of Bank of Indonesia (2023, November 6). *Pertumbuhan Ekonomi Indonesia Tetap Kuat Pada Triwulan III 2023. Bank Indonesia*. https://www.bi.go.id/id/publikasi/ruang-media/news-release/Pages/sp\_2530023.aspx
- [8] Cong, W, and Shen W. (2022). *China-Indonesia Trade Exchanges to Get Stronger as G20 Lays Foundation for Closer Ties.* Global Times, November 15, 2022. https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202211/1279592.shtml.
- [9] Crystallin, M, and Abdurohman. (2021) 4 Fiscal Policy in Managing the Economic Recovery. Economic Dimensions of Covid-19 in Indonesia, 2021, 44–71. https://doi.org/10.1355/9789814951463-007.
- [10] Davies, E, and Gayatri S. (2019). Indonesia Nickel Boom on Track to Overshadow Palm Oil: Investment Chief. Reuters. Thomson Reuters, March 27, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-economy-investment-idUSKCN1R8120.
- [11] Duqiang, J. (2023). Indonesia, China Point Way to New Pattern of Cooperation. China Daily, 9 Nov. 2023, www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202309/11/WS64fe6097a310d2dce4bb4fdf.html#:~:text=Second%2C%20the%20rapid%20growth%20of. Accessed 19 Jan. 2024.
- [12] Djalil, M. I. (2023). Indonesia's foreign policy towards Myanmar's coup: Balancing principles and interests. *Journal of Southeast Asian Studies*, 52(4), 629-650.
- [13] Ekawati, A. (2022) Indonesia Builds China Ties amid Economic Turmoil. Deutsche Welle, July 28, 2022. https://www.dw.com/en/canindonesia-weather-a-global-recession-by-working-closer-with-china/a-62615000.
- [14] Embassy of the Republic of Indonesia. (2005) *Deklarasi Bersama Antara Republik Indonesia Dan Republik Rakyat Cina Mengenai Kemitraan Strategis*. April 24, 2005. https://treaty.kemlu.go.id/apisearch/pdf?filename=CHN-2005-0065.pdf.
- [15] Embassy of the Republic of Indonesia in Madrid, the Kingdom of Spain. (2022) *Indonesia G20 Presidency 2022*. Accessed March 3, 2023. https://kemlu.go.id/madrid/en/pages/presidensi\_g20\_di\_indonesia/5101/etc-menu.
- [16] Gilpin, R. (1981) War and Change in World Politics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1981.
- [17] Hadiz, V. M. (2023). Indonesia's 2023 chairmanship of ASEAN: Navigating a multipolar world. ISEAS Perspective, 2023 (3).
- [18] Ho, Y, and Eko L. (2022). Chinese Companies Are Flocking to Indonesia for Its Nickel. Bloomberg.com. Bloomberg, December 16, 2022. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-12-15/chinese-companies-are-flocking-to-indonesia-for-itsnickel?leadSource=uverify+wall.
- [19] International Monetary Fund. (2022). World Economic Outlook Database. April 2022. https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WEO/weodatabase/2022/April/weoreport?c=924%2C532%2C546%2C111%2C&s=PPPGDP%2C&sy=2020&ey=2027&ssm=0&sccm=1&scc=0&ssd=1&ssc=0&sic=0&sort=cou
  - ntry&ds=.&br=1.
- [20] Jin Z. (2012). China's "Marshall Plan"-Examining China's Outward Infrastructure Investment Strategy[J]. International Economic Review, 2012(6)
- [21] Khor, B. T. (2023). Indonesia's ASEAN chairmanship in 2023: Towards an outward-looking and inclusive ASEAN. ISEAS Perspective, 2023(1).
- [22] Laksmana, E. (2023) *The South China Sea Talks between ASEAN and China*. The International Institute for Strategic Studies, 21 Aug. 2023, www.iiss.org/online-analysis/2023/08/the-south-china-sea-talks-between-asean-and-china/#:~:text=ASEAN.

- [23] Lau, J. (2023). Indonesia as ASEAN Chair: Great Expectations for Southeast Asia's Middle Power. Fulcrum, January 19, 2023. https://fulcrum.sg/indonesia-as-asean-chair-great-expectations-for-southeast-asias-middle-power/.
- [24] Leelafaungsilp, P. (2023). China Belt and Road Initiative ASEAN Perspective. China Belt and Road Initiative ASEAN Perspective. Accessed March 3, 2023. https://info.ceicdata.com/china-belt-and-road-initiative-asean-perspective
- [25] Liu, H, and Guanie L. (2018). The Political Economy of a Rising China in Southeast Asia: Malaysia's Response to the Belt and Road Initiative. Journal of Contemporary China 28, no. 116 (2018): 216–31. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2018.1511393.
- [26] Liu, T T. (2019). Public Diplomacy: China's Newest Charm Offensive. New Perspective on China's Relations with the World. National, Transnational and International, 78. Bristol, England: E-International Relations Publishing, 2019.
- [27] Luo Z, Yang G and Lu X, et al. (2015). Current Situation and Prospect of Oil and Gas Cooperation between China and ASEAN--Analysing the Position of Oil and Gas Cooperation in Building the Maritime Silk Road[J]. *Journal of Southwest Petroleum University (Social Science Edition)*, 2015, 17(1):1.
- [28] McBride, J, Noah B, and Andrew C. (2023). China's Massive Belt and Road Initiative. Council on Foreign Relations. February 2, 2023. Accessed March 2, 2023. https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-massive-belt-and-road-
- initiative#:~:text=Launched%20in%202013%20by%20President,and%20Europe%20through%20physical%20infrastructure.
  [29] Mietzner, J. (2016). Indonesia's middle power activism in Southeast Asia: Navigating regional order anxieties. *International Journal of Asian Studies*, 19(3), 329-353
- [30] Ministry of Commerce, People's Republic of China. (2021). China, Indonesia Hold First 'Two Countries Twin Parks' Joint Working Committee Meeting. March 25, 2021. http://english.mofcom.gov.cn/article/newsrelease/significantnews/202104/20210403049081.shtml.
- [31] Ministry of Communications and Informatics. (2023). Indonesia in ASEAN Scope: Role, Influence, Benefits, and Future Efforts. National Committee of Indonesia's Chairmanship in ASEAN, 11 Apr. 2023, asean2023.id/en/news/indonesia-in-asean-scope-role-influence-benefitsand-future-efforts.
- [32] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. (2022). Joint Press Statement on the Bilateral Meeting between President of the People's Republic of China and President of the Republic of Indonesia. June 27, 2022. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx\_662805/202207/t20220726\_10728227.html.
- [33] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Indonesia. (2015). *ASEAN Political-Security Society*. Kemlu.go.id, March 17, 2015. kemlu.go.id/portal/en/read/121/halaman\_list\_lainnya/asean-political-security-society.
- [34] Panduarsa, S, and Resinta S. (2022). Indonesia, China Sign BETC Agreement on Sidelines of G20 Summit. Edited by Mahdani. ANTARA News, Kalimantan Selatan, November 17, 2022. https://kalsel.antaranews.com/berita/350189/indonesia-china-sign-betc-agreement-on-sidelinesof-g20-summit.
- [35] Piri, R (2022). Indonesia, Four Other G20 Nations Agree to Build Vaccine Manufacturing Center. Kompas.com, August 22, 2022. https://go.kompas.com/read/2022/08/22/225104374/indonesia-four-other-g20-nations-agree-to-build-vaccine-manufacturing-center.
- [36] Rana, P.B., and Xianbai J. (2020). China's Belt and Road Initiative: Impacts on Asia and Policy Agenda. Singapore: The Palgrave Macmillan, 2020.
- [37] Shofa, J N. (2023). And so Begins Indonesia's 2023 ASEAN Chairmanship. Jakarta Globe, January 4, 2023. https://jakartaglobe.id/news/and-so-begins-indonesias-2023-asean-chairmanship.
- [38] Singh, G. (2023). *Indonesia Assumes the Chairmanship of ASEAN*. Observer Research Foundation, February 13, 2023. https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/indonesia-assumes-the-chairmanship-of-asean/.
- [39] Suhenda, D. (2023) *Jokowi Kicks off 2023 Asean Chairmanship*. The Jakarta Post, January 30, 2023. https://www.thejakartapost.com/paper/2023/01/30/jokowi-kicks-off-2023-asean-chairmanship.html.
- [40] Syafputri, E ed. (2014). *Indonesia, Philippines Sign Exclusive Economic Zone Agreement*. Antara News, May 23, 2014. https://en.antaranews.com/news/94175/indonesia-philippines-sign-exclusive-economic-zone-agreement.
- [41] The ASEAN Secretariat. (2020). ASEAN-China Economic Relation. 2020. https://asean.org/our-communities/economiccommunity/integration-with-global-economy/asean-china-economic-relation/
- [42] The ASEAN Secretariat. (2015). ASEAN Power Grid: Enhancing Electricity Interconnectedness. 2015. https://asean.org/wp-content/uploads/images/2015/October/outreach-document/Edited%20APG-3.pdf
- [43] The ASEAN Secretariat. (2023). RCEP Agreement Enters into Force for Indonesia. 4 Jan. 2023, asean.org/rcep-agreement-enters-into-forcefor-indonesia/
- [44] The State Council of the People's Republic of China. (2022). China Remains ASEAN's Largest Trading Partner. August 30, 2022. https://english.www.gov.cn/statecouncil/ministries/202208/30/content\_WS630d613bc6d0a757729df66f.html#:~:text=BEIJING%20%E2%80% 94%20China%20has%20remained%20the,seven%20months%20of%20this%20year.
- [45] The State Council of the People's Republic of China. (2021). *China's Miraculous Achievements in Numbers*. July 2, 2021. http://english.www.gov.cn/news/topnews/202107/02/content\_WS60de7eb3c6d0df57f98dc4de.html.
- [46] Trading Economics. (2023) China Exports to Indonesia. Accessed March 3, 2023. https://tradingeconomics.com/china/exports/indonesia.
- [47] Tsai T., Hung M. and Liu T. (2011). China's Foreign Policy in Southeast Asia: Harmonious Worldview and its Impact on Good Neighbor Diplomacy. Journal of Contemporary Eastern Asia 10 (1). 2011, 27-30.
- [48] Waltz, K N. (2010). Theory of International Politics. Long Grove, IL: Waveland Press, 2010.
- [49] World Bank. (2022). The World Bank In Indonesia. April 5, 2022. https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/indonesia/overview.
- [50] Wu, S. (2013). Solving Disputes for Regional Cooperation and Development in the South China Sea: A Chinese Perspective. Elsevier Inc. https://doi.org/10.1533/9781780633558
- [51] Yang C. (2015). The development of Indonesia's marine economy and its cooperation with China[J]. Asia-Pacific Economy,2015(02):69-72.DOI:10.16407/j.cnki.1000-6052.2015.02.012.
- [52] Yeping, Y. (2022). Exclusive: China-Proposed BRI and Indonesia's GMF Highly Synergized, Prompting More Mutual and Win-Win Exchanges: Indonesian Ambassador. Global Times, March 19, 2022. https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202205/1266112.shtml.

#### Indonesia and Asean Chairmanship in 2023: Leading the Region in Strengthening Relations with China

- [53] Ying, F., and Wentao, L. (2013). Trade and Investment Facilitation in East Asia: Development, Challenges and Cooperation. China and East Asia After the Wall Street Crisis, 55-74. https://doi.org/10.1142/9789814407274\_0004
- [54] Yiwei, W (2023). *Telling a Good Story of China Is the Mission of an Era*. Accessed March 2, 2023. http://theory.people.com/cn/BIG5/n1/2016/1928/c376186-28746111.html.
- [55] Zheng S. (2002). Differences in the Behaviour of State-owned Enterprises and Private Enterprises and the Reasons for the Differences--A Survey on the Management Behaviour of One Hundred Enterprises in Zhuzhou City[J]. Huxiang Forum,2002(06):58-59
- [56] Zhou, L (2023). South China Sea: How Beijing Might Respond as Southeast Asia Bands Together on Rival Claims. South China Morning Post, January 28, 2023. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3207885/south-china-sea-how-beijing-might-respond-southeastasia-bands-together-rival-claims?module=inline&pgtype=article.